  ADA South East Branch
Minutes of the Meeting of the
ADA South East Branch held on

Wednesday 27 April 2011 in the

Stock Pot Meeting Room, Hobbs Parker Offices

Ashford Cattle Market, Monument Way, Orbital Park

Ashford, Kent. TN24 0HB
Present
M Tapp, D Linfoot, P Dowling, J Woodford, M Martin, P Howard, D Lewis, P Dyas, D Oliver, N Botting, D Chalcroft, L Cooke, D Lovejoy, R Bezant, F Cooke, S Marshall, D Aikman, H Chapman, M Watson, R Dixon, T Ledger, M Dobson, D Aikman 
In Attendance
Dr Jean Venables (Chief Executive, Association of Drainage Authorities), Henry Cator (Chairman, Association of Drainage Authorities), Rob Martindale (Enforcement Officer, Environment Agency, Southern Region), Max Tant (Flood Risk Management Officer, Kent County Council)
Apologies for absence
Apologies for absence were received from Tony Ganly, Robin Patten, Rodney Nickerson, David Wheeler, Brian Wrout, Kit Smith, Mike Conolly, Nick Claxton and Ian Cooling.
Welcoming

Martin Tapp welcomed everybody to the meeting and asked each attendee to introduce themselves. Special thanks for attending were given to Dr Jean Venables and Henry Cator. 
Election of Branch Chairman
It was proposed by Larry Cooke, seconded by Richard Bezant and resolved unanimously that Martin Tapp be re-appointed as the Branch Chairman.

Election of Vice Chairman
It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by David Lovejoy and resolved unanimously that Larry Cooke be re-appointed as the Branch Vice Chairman.

Election of Branch Secretary
It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by David Oliver and resolved unanimously that Nick Botting be re-appointed as the Branch Secretary
Confirmation of Branch Representatives to the ADA Executive Committee
It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Larry Cooke and resolved unanimously that Peter Dyas and Mike Watson be re-appointed as the Branch’s representatives on the ADA Executive Committee.
Minutes of the Previous Branch Meeting
Minutes of the Branch Meeting held on 28th April 2010 were received. Dr Jean Venables asked that a small correction be made regarding the title of Baroness bestowed upon Anne Mackintosh MP. This acknowledged, the minutes were then signed off.
Matters Arising from Minutes
There were no matters arising from the minutes.
Matters for Discussion
Address by Henry Cator
Henry Cator expressed his thanks and appreciation to the assembled members and acknowledged the quiet, efficient way in which IDBs work; ADA were there to promote a united front for all Boards when addressing Ministers and lobbying in Parliament. Further to this he praised the efforts of Dr Jean Venables and expressed his admiration for her work as President of the Institute of Civil Engineers which had now been recognised by the awarding of a C.B.E. The ADA Chairman informed the meeting that he and Dr Venables were to travel to Italy to study work on a low-head hydro-electric powerplant which was an excellent example of environmentally sound engineering and power generation in a lowland environment. He expressed concern that the future requirements of the population, for food, energy and water, were still not being fully recognised by policy-makers; he went on to say that, on that premise, ADA were very disappointed in the Environment Agency’s 27% cut in funding for maintenance and the effect that would have on water level control and flood risk management. The systems are in place and they work if looked after. 
The Chairman again expressed appreciation for the endeavours of Board members but also stated that “new blood” was required and that recruitment for new members needed careful thought. He mentioned that the ADA website was in the process of being updated and that members should read the News Stream that gives links to all recent developments. Special thanks were then given to Ian Moodie (ADA Technical Team) for his research work and specialist knowledge. Lastly Mr Cator expressed his opinion that ADA’s profile in Whitehall had risen noticeably and this standing meant that Boards’ voices could be heard through a united front.

Public Bodies Bill

Dr Jean Venables explained the premise of the Public Bodies Act that is currently moving through The House of Lords. Essentially the Act is the Government’s attempt at grouping all Public Bodies under a piece of primary legislation to enable changes to be made to a Public Body as and when required. To date the passage of the Bill has been somewhat slow as much criticism has been aimed at it from both The Lords and various committees. Dr Venables expressed concern that the Bill was exceptionally difficult to scrutinise to ensure that no unintended consequences may occur. One victory so far had been the removal of Clause 11 of Schedule 7; this Clause listed the Bodies that could be moved to Schedule 1 (powers to abolish). Martin Tapp asked if this meant “we were in the clear?” to which Dr Venables replied that ADA were working to get IDBs removed from the Bill altogether and to address any necessary changes to them via the Water Bill. Martin Tapp thought as IDBs were local authorities we couldn’t be removed from the Public Bodies Bill; Dr Venables replied that we were designated Statutory Bodies. Richard Bezant expressed confusion over the implications of the Public Bodies Bill in the long-term; Dr Venables again expressed concern over the unintended consequences of the way clauses were written and that the devil was very much in the detail.  After a series of questions it was suggested by Denis Linfoot and agreed that that a “pro-forma” series of points regarding the Public Bodies Bill be produced by ADA to enable a united front to be put before local MPs by the Kent IDBs. As a footnote to the conversation Dr Venables then pointed out that the Localism Bill was the next piece of legislation to be addressed.

Flood and Water Management Act (Future of Special Levy)

Martin Tapp asked if ADA had any updates on the subject of funding for IDBs; specifically the future of the Special Levy paid by Local Authorities to the Boards. Unfortunately Dr Venables had little information to impart other than news of a pilot scheme being trialled in Lincolnshire where authorities were given one pot of money.  Each authority is then to justify a bid for funding of projects etc. Henry Cator stated that finances should be ring-fenced to avoid political football with funding streams.  
Precept and Accountability

Mike Watson indicated that both Lower and Upper Medway IDBs had written to the Minister objecting to the EA precept as the EA had not indicated where the funds were being spent. Henry Cator suggested that Phil Winrow (EA) should be able to help in this respect; this was reiterated by Dr Venables who stated she would follow this up with Mr Winrow. Robert Dixon expressed concern over comments from council-appointed members who are asking about drainage rate reductions but the precept appears as if it may increase despite cuts of 27% in maintenance and job losses. Larry Cooke then stated that the EA’s lack of value for money was all too easy to see and cited the “ridiculous” rates paid by the EA to some of its contractors. Dr Venables suggested that the IDBs could do work on Main River with a corresponding reduction in the Precept and that the EA had the power to delegate such work.
Kent Flood Partnership 
Max Tant of Kent County Council was welcomed to the meeting by Martin Tapp. Mr Tant explained the new role for Kent County Council as Lead Local Flood Authority for Kent. He went to state that the Kent Flood Partnership was a meeting of minds to identify the responsibilities of all relevant flood authorities in the county. The aim is to ensure full coverage of the area for all types of flood events and to indicate where authorities can work together. Richard Bezant asked what Mr Tant thought was the biggest problem county faced with regards to its new function; Mr Tant replied that in his opinion Sustainable Urban Drainage Systems (SUDS) and the lack of guidance on their implementation were proving to be a major problem; this opinion was echoed by Dr Venables. The attendance of KCC at an ADA Branch meeting was welcomed by Henry Cator who stated that IDBs were there to help county where they could. Robert Dixon asked how KCC’s funding for their new role was allocated; Max Tant explained that the amount of funding was based on the results of Surface Water Flood Mapping produced by the EA, in KCC’s case this was the highest funded county in the country but the money wasn’t ring-fenced. Lastly it was suggested that Max Tant might wish to visit more IDB meetings in Kent as he had already attended The Romney Marshes Area IDB Annual Board meeting; to which Mr Tant agreed.
Members’ Roles and Responsibilities

Dr Venables outlined the history of Board membership and how council representation came about via the implementation of the Special Levy. She stated that all members share responsibility for the statutory duties and powers bestowed upon IDBs. She listed a number of Acts of Parliament that IDBs must abide by including The Data Protection Act, Freedom of Information Act, Finance Acts, Health and Safety Legislation, The Land Drainage Act and a number of Environmental Acts. ADA were there to inform members of their roles and to support them and would always endeavour to impart relevant information via The ADA Gazette and the ADA Newstream.
ADA Conference 2011

Dr Venables announced that the ADA Conference was to take place at the offices of The Institute of Civil Engineers, 1, Great George Street, Westminster, London on the 2nd November 2011. Attendance was encouraged.

Date of Next Meeting
It was agreed that the Upper and Lower Medway IDBs would host the next ADA South East Meeting. The date to be Wednesday 25th April 2012; venue to be confirmed.
Any Other Business
David Lovejoy stated that British Waterways were to become a registered charity and had heard that they may be taking on certain EA powers including navigational rights. Dr Venables confirmed the charitable status but consultation on any transfer of powers has not commenced. Rob Martindale told the meeting that the Minister had visited the Rye Harbour Master’s Office and that there was no transfer of navigational powers for the River Rother; he did not have any information on the same subject for the River Medway. 

Meeting Closed

There being no further business, the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 1210 and thanked all Members for their attendance.
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